Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
May 11, 2020
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 9:00 am, May 11, 2020 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons, Burton Seymour Jr., Charles Hebbard and Randy Rundle and Barbara Phillips.  Also present was Highway Superintendent Russell Young.
Supervisor Eisnor stated this meeting is closed to the public due to the COVID-19 quarantine.  He asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Supervisor Eisnor indicated the following reports were submitted for month of May.

Highway Superintendent Russell Young reported;

       A)  The Highway Department has been picking up brush and cleaning intersections.

       B)   We are mowing lawns, fixing signs and picking up bags of leaves.

       C)  Our phones are going crazy! 😊

Supervisor Eisnor indicated that the Highway Department is going crazy with frivolous phone calls. Everybody is home now and wants skunks removed from their yards, horse manure removed from the side of the road and to fix cellar drainage pipes. 
Sole Assessor Bernie Szarek reported;  

The Tentative roll is in. A copy has been left with the Town Clerk. Board of Assessment Review will meet on Tuesday, May 26th between the hours of 2:00-4:00 and 6:00-8:00 pm. 

Codes Officer Patrick Baron submitted the following for building permits issued in the month of March;
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Date NO. Last Name First Name Address Tax Map ID # Type Of Permit Fee Paid

4/14/202020-0010Thieme Cody 6475 W. South Street 325.000-1-9.3 1 family residence $150.00

4/14/202020-0011Thieme Cody 6475 W. South Street 325.000-1-9.3 Septic $75.00

4/21/202020-0012Williams Heidi 4789 Jenkins Road 313.000-1-30.3Storage shed $40.00

4/21/202020-0013Keane Emily 6535 W. South Street 325.000-1-14.2Garage addition $40.00

4/28/202020-0014Allen Alfred 5304 Graves Road 300.000-1-63.4Mudroom/Porch $75.00

4/28/202020-0015Davies Andrew 6682 Cooper Street 313.000-2-25.1Deck $25.00

4/28/202020-0016Szarek David 5284 Bartlett Road 302.000-1-75.2Above ground pool $30.00

$435.00


Codes Enforcement Officer Fed Fox submitted the following report; 
4-15-19  5845 Scadden Rd. Violation notice sent for junk and debris on the entire property (scrape metal, demolished trailer etc…) property maintenance on the house, garbage & junk vehicles. Order to Remedy Date 5-21-19

3-9-20 Spoke with deceased owner's son, Brian Grant. Going to work with him on cleaning up property. He has already started. Photo(s) taken 3-12-20.  

6-4-19  5651 Blackman Rd  Burn out house on Cattle Farm. Zoned Agriculture, researching how to pursue posting property. 

7-2-19 No permits pulled to demolish or repair. Will move to post building unfit/unsafe and move the case to court. Property posted. Owners indicated through counsel that they would like some time to consult a contractor for advice how to proceed, either demo or repair. 

9-10-19  5401 Moore Rd. cited for high grass and property maintenance on garage. OTR set for 10-15-19

10-15-19 Court Paperwork Drafted. Court scheduled for 11-6-19

11-6-19 Defendant appeared, court adjourned until 12-4-19.  Defendant has made progress on property, boarding up garage. Court adjourned until 4-22-20 at 3:00PM. 

9-10-19  7323 E Main St. cited for high grass. OTR set for 10-8-19. Re-mailed to different owner address found. 

10-15-19 Court Paperwork drafted. Court scheduled for 11-6-19

Defendant failed to show adjourned until 12-4-19.

12-4-19  Case adjourned until 4-22-20 at 3:00PM. Town's attorney will attempt to contact defendants to clarify ownership of property.   

11-23-19  6157 Skinner Rd inspected with Fire Chief Grube. Notice of violation written 11-27-19 with an order to remedy set for 12-27-19.

12-4-19  7202 Cooper St. Being posted Unfit for Human Occupancy 12-9-19 Unsanitary conditions, Order to vacate by December 18, 2019. Order to Remedy by January 6, 2020. 

1-6-20 Owner currently living in placarded building with very little progress. 9 cats have been placed in a shelter by the owner. The matter will be brought to court.

2-5-20 scheduled court appearance adjourned until 4-1-20 after attorneys conferred. 

4-23-20 4852 State Rte 233 Notice of stop work order for a fence erected without a permit.

5-5-20  Violation notice with order to remedy set for 6-9-20. 

4-29-20 5213 Moore Rd. Notice of violation written for allowing water drainage to discharge onto neighbor's property. OTR set for May 29, 2020. 

Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following;
Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests. 

· Clean up the pump house and repainting the floor and piping inside of the pump house. (see attached photos)

· Ordered parts for chlorination system and rebuild part of the system.
· Received a quote from NY Rural Water for mapping out our water system. Will get back with Rural Water as soon as the Covid-19 issue is over with. Still on hold.
Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly & quarterly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed a couple UFPO dig requests. 

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly & quarterly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed 1 UFPO dig request.
Supervisor Eisnor explained the pictures attached to the agenda are of the filtration plant after being painted and new shelving installed. 

Jody Burdick, Town Clerk submitted the following;     

In April, the Town Clerk’s office sold one (1) new dog license and renewed thirty-five (35) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred dog license for $359.00.  Of that, $86.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $273.00. 

On April 13, 2020, thirty-one (31) late notices were sent out for dogs due in March 2020.  Renewal notices for seventy (70) dogs due in May were sent out on April 29, 2020.

DECALS sales totaled $160.00, $151.16 was sent to the Department of Agriculture and Markets.  The Town received $8.84 in commissions.  

There were two (2) marriage licenses issued in April.

One (1) permanent handicapped permit and two (2) temporary handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.  

Twenty-one (21) certified copies were issued for $210.00.

Six (6) building permits were issued for $360.00 and one (1) septic permit was issued for $75.00.

Communications Received:

1. NYS Dept. of Ag & Markets- 60 day stop work order for Skyline Solar Project.

2. OC 911- order form for cloth masks.

3. Comp Alliance- notice of 2020-2021 Member Loyalty Award.
4. Comp Alliance- 50 facemasks.
Checks Received:

1. DASNY


      Grant Disbursement-Pool

             $   3,912.93

2. Stanwix Heights FD
       March Fuel



$         20.32

3. Greg & Kathy Pilbeam       Culvert Pipe Install


$       300.00     

      4.    Westmoreland FD              2020 Tail End Claims/WC Payment
$    1,200.00
Councilperson Hebbard commented on the Attorneys invoice which indicated he was in discussion with a solar company.  Councilperson Hebbard asked where this proposed solar farm was located. Supervisor Eisnor stated Skyline Drive, however no applications have been submitted.  Discussion continued.
Highway Superintendent Young showed the Board a mock-up of a culvert pipe installation application.  Superintendent Young stated that the Town has never used one before, but he feels it will help to track which culverts have already been done and help to prevent residents from covering the culvert pipes to fill in their ditch. The Board approved the use of the Culvert Pipe Installation Permit, no fee will be assessed.
The Highway Superintendent advised the Board that the price for sand will be the same as 2019-2020 season.  He would like to start receiving sand now.  Councilperson Seymour asked how much sand is currently stockpiled from last year.  Superintendent Young replied “not much”.  While there was not a lot of snow last winter, we did have a substantial amount of ice, so we did go through a majority of our sand.

Highway Superintendent Young spoke of the Lowell property being in need of drainage.  The Highway Department as the needed pipe on hand and advised the Board they will start soon.

56 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

57 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Rundle, to approve and place on file the minutes of April 13, 2020 as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

58 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #130 through #152, which totals $16,339.36.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

59 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Rundle, seconded by Councilperson Phillips, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #76 through #93 totaling $53,676.81.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

60 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #32-#39
which totals         
    $   1,395.15
All Board members t voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor announced the next regular meeting will be held on June 8, 2020 at 6:30 pm.  
Supervisor Eisnor asked the Board that they were given a copy of the fund balances.  
On May 7, 2019 the Highway Fund balance was $576,576.52.  Effective May 7, 2020 the Highway Fund balance is $472,417.00; a decrease of $104,159.52.  Even if all our expected revenues are received, the projected fund balance for year ending December 31, 2020 is $55,347.00.

The Supervisor spoke with Oneida County Executive; Tony Picente; who informed the Supervisor that the Town can expect between 17% and 25% less in sales tax revenue this quarter.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that this is normally our largest sales tax check, so the remaining checks could be even less. Discussion continued.

 Councilperson Phillips asked how to plan for the future.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that we may have to consider furloughs; including the Town Board, Clerks, Justices and two to three highway employees.  Councilperson Seymour suggested thinking about implementing a Highway or Town Tax.  Supervisor Eisnor agreed but cautioned that we need to see if the Fire District intends to increase or decrease their tax.  We don’t want to overtax our residents but we can’t let the Town go bankrupt either.  The funding the Town gives to the sports groups and the senior citizens may have to be cut.  In the meantime the Town is under a no purchasing policy.

Councilperson Rundle volunteered to speak with Commissioner Jim Kimball regarding the Fire District Budget. 
Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that he has been attending the school budget meetings.  The school is still considering a 3.99% school budget increase but will settle for a 1.99% tax increase.  The school saved $371,000.00 this quarter because of the school closure and no spring sports.

During the meetings Supervisor Eisnor was asked if the Highway Department would install banners reflecting the senior picture of each of the 66 graduating seniors.  The Town Supervisor and the Highway Superintendent both agrees and the banners will be installed along the NYS Route 233 corridor.

Supervisor Eisnor indicated that the CHIPS funding is still available.  The Highway Department is crack sealing our roads now to prepare for paving next week.  The sooner we get out road work done, the sooner we can apply for reimbursement from CHIPS.
Supervisor Eisnor asked Superintendent Young how much was spent on sand and salt last year.  The Highway Superintendent replied $72,000.00 on sand and $117,500.00 on salt.  Supervisor Eisnor asked the Highway Superintendent to hold off on ordering sand for a couple of days.

A lengthy discussion continued on the impacts the COVID-19 virus has had on our community, our State and our Country.
61 There being no other business to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 9:57 am. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk

